MINUTES

FY 2005-2006 BUDGET WORKSHOPS

TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

Transylvania Activity Center, Ecusta Road

June 2 & 3, 2005
THURSDAY, JUNE 2,  2005, 8:00 a.m.
Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips.  Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Personnel Director Sheila Cozart, Planning and Economic Development Director and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover.  
Mr. Jack Hudson, president of the Transylvania Historic Society, was also present.  No media representative was present during the early part of the meeting.  
The meeting was called for the purpose of considering the FY 2005-2006 budget and to conduct a public hearing on an application for a small business incubator grant at Blue Ridge Community College.  The budget was presented this year on CD and commissioners used laptops to review documents.  Printed copies of the budget are on file in the finance office, administration building, and at the library.  
Chairman Miller called the workshop to order at 8:05 a.m.  
PUBLIC HEARING

CDBG Small Business Incubator Grant at Blue Ridge Community College

The chairman announced that the board of commissioners was conducting a second public hearing regarding application for a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) for a small business incubator at Blue Ridge Community College.  In order to proceed with a full application, a second public hearing is necessary.  The Rural Center has advised the county that it was highly rated during the initial process and has a good chance of receiving a $400,000 grant from the Rural Center for an incubator. 
Mr. Jack Hudson spoke in favor of the incubator grant to encourage small businesses to be able to open and survive the first lean year.  
As there were no further comments, the chairman declared the public hearing closed at 8:08 a.m.
AGENDA APPROVAL
Three items were requested to be added to the agenda.  These items must be acted upon in a timely manner.  The three items are:
· Vote on the Application for a CDBG Small Business Incubator Grant at Blue Ridge Community College

· Application for a USDA Rural Business Opportunity Grant (RBOG)

· Approval of Proclamation to Honor the Town of Rosman 

Commissioner Chappell moved the approval of the agenda modifications, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously approved.
VOTE ON AN APPLICATION FOR CDBG SMALL BUSINESS INCUBATOR GRANT AT BLUE RIDGE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

The Rural Center has advised the county that a full application for the incubator project is requested.  In order to proceed with a full application, a public hearing would be necessary and was held earlier in this meeting.  Notice of the hearing was advertised ten days in advance.  
Based on information received from the state, the Rural Center funds may be used as a match to draw down $400,000 in state bond funds, to bring the total funds available for the project to $800,000.
Commissioner Guice moved to approve the application for the incubator project at Blue Ridge Community College, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.

APPLICATION FOR USDA RURAL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY GRANT (RBOG)

There was unanimous agreement to address this issue.  Mr. Mark Burrows explained that the reason for applying for this grant would be to assist existing manufacturers by facilitating future manufacturers’ meetings and working with them to develop new marketing material and information that could be used.  He reported that this strategy was chosen following a recent manufacturers’ breakfast meeting, during which manufacturers were asked to identify different ways that the county might be able to assist them.  One of the suggestions was to help with “market identification assistance.”  If grant funds are received, they would be used to contract with a company like 310 Ltd to interview existing businesses and develop specific marketing strategies to help grow businesses in the county.
The RBOG grant application is for $50,000.  No matching funds are required.  Mr. Burrows stated that it is a long shot that the county will be successful in getting this grant, but it is worth the effort to try.
Commissioner Guice moved to approve the application for the US Department of Agriculture Rural Business Opportunity Grant, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.

PROCLAMATION IN HONOR OF THE TOWN OF ROSMAN

The Town of Rosman will be celebrating its 100th anniversary with a barbeque luncheon at Champion Park on Saturday, June 4, 2005.  As befitting such a momentous occasion, the manager requested that the commissioners consider a resolution (attachment as part of these minutes) to be presented to the mayor of Rosman at the celebration.  There was unanimous consensus to address this issue.
Commissioner Chappell moved to approve Resolution 08-05, a Proclamation Honoring the Town of Rosman on its 100th Anniversary.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously approved.

REQUESTS FROM THE PUBLIC

The manager requested that the board of commissioners hear Mr. Jack Hudson, who was at the meeting to address the commissioners regarding an issue that was brought up the night before at a meeting conducted by Mr. Gary Himes, chairman of the Transylvania County Heritage Council.  Mr. Hudson, current president of the Transylvania Historical Society, requested that the board of commissioners consider using the old library as a heritage museum.  For a limited time, twenty-four counties will be eligible for grant monies for a heritage facility.  Mr. Hudson feels that it would take less money to renovate the old library for that purpose than to retrofit any other historical building that might be used.  The museum would then be visible to the public and in a prominent place for easy access.
Commissioner Guice suggested that a representative make a formal request to the board of commissioners.  There was some discussion about the volume of historical documentation and photographs that capture the county’s history.  Using funds in the Silvermont reserve, this material will be transferred from Silvermont to the North Carolina Room in the new library.  The chairman thanked Mr. Hudson for presenting his view.
Ms. Nilsa Lobdell, chairman of the Joint Historic Preservation Commission, requested a moment to address the commissioners regarding re-use of the various county buildings as they are vacated.  Instead of being used for administrative offices, she recommended that the old library be used as a public building to house a new heritage museum.  There are grants available for historic museums from the Department of the Interior; but to be eligible for a grant, the facility must be housed in an historic building.  Commissioners thanked Ms. Lobdell for her comments and she left the meeting.  

BUDGET WORKSHOP
WELCOME

The chairman welcomed all members present and explained the procedure the board would follow to arrive at a decision for the budget.  To allow all commissioners to have a general understanding of the budget, the chairman’s goal for the first day of the workshop was to receive an overview from the finance director of all revenues, expenses and fund balances.  The workshop that follows would be spent working through the budget by departments, reviewing both revenues and expenses.  Two days were set aside for the workshop.
OVERVIEW OF MAJOR ISSUES

Schools:

 
Current Spending:




     

SROs
$180,000


     

Other
$252,000




Total
$432,000



Capital Outlay:
$942,000




Total - Schools
$1,374,000


Requests for 19 Additional Positions:
$662,200


Market Adjustment & Pay-for-Performance:
$270,000


Board of Elections’ Voting Machines:
$500,000


Space Needs:
$2,100,000


Reserve for Cell #5 (annually):
$500,000

REVENUES
The finance director presented an overview of the major revenue issues in the proposed budget.  Commissioners discussed items of concern as they were addressed.
Summary of Proposed Revenues:


Ad Valorem Taxes
$17.7 million


Inter-government
$  9.6 million


Sales Tax
$  7.1 million


Licenses, Fees, Miscellaneous
$  2.3 million


Reserves
$  0.0


State
$  0.0


Interest
$  0.6 million


Total General Fund Revenues
$37.3 million
Review of Major Items: 

· Tax base:  $3.67 billion, an increase of $170 million over last year’s budget and $59.0 million over last year’s actual value.
· Total General Fund Revenues:  $37.3 million

· Ad valorem taxes:  $17.7 million

· The tax collector has committed to collect $300,000 in delinquent taxes in FY 2006.

· Sales tax:   $7.1 million 
· Although the NCACC is estimating sales growth statewide to range from 3.5% to 4.0%, Transylvania County has assumed a growth rate of 3%. 
· Sales tax distributed to the county by population is estimated to increase by 2.5%, based on the slower growth that is projected for our county versus the rest of the state.

· Licenses, fees & miscellaneous:  $2.3 million

· A $50 increase in base ambulance fees (from $300 to $350) is proposed, with an increase in mileage fees from $8.21 to $8.94.  This is the allowable rate for Medicare.

· An increase is proposed by the building department in order to stay comparable to surrounding counties.  The proposed fees would generate approximately $51,000 in added revenue.

· Register of Deeds revenues are estimated at $870,000.
· Inter-government Transfers:  $9.6 million

· State ADM funds for schools:  $146,000  (It was noted that this is probably the last year for ADM funds.)

· Interest on investments:  $625,000

· From reserves for new library:  $1.9 million  (reimbursement)
· Law Enforcement:  $866,000
· Lake Toxaway patrol:  $310,000  

· Discussion about the contract for patrolling Lake Toxaway

· Fines and forfeitures:  $190,000  (Used for school system budget)
· SRO/COPS grants:  $180,000

· The county budgets this for the school system which, in turn, gives it to the sheriff’s department.

· Donations are from activities such as Little League Baseball, etc. = $500

· Emergency Medical:  $693,000
· Includes a fee increase of $50

· Building Permitting:  $414,000
· Mrs. Poor noted that there are a number of fee structure increases, including an increase for single trip inspections from $45 to $50.  Commissioner Chappell expressed some concern about raising fees.

· Economic Development:  $150,000

· Health Department:  $1.14 million

· Social Services:  $2.33 million

· Discussion about grant monies, state funds, and different programs provided.  Medicaid is up 21%.

· Child Development:  $1.4 million

Items of Discussion Included:

· Major appeals pending include Sterling and Bi-Lo.
· Commissioner Guice suggested that we charge each library card holder (over 18 years old) a fee for using the library.  This might be a way to offset some of the ongoing costs of the new library.  The manager noted that there is already a fee structure in place for anyone who is not a resident of Transylvania County.  It was decided that the manager would look into the matter.

· Commissioner Guice asked about the person hired to oversee the concealed handgun permitting.  We now have a full-time and a part-time civil process officer.
· There was some discussion about revenues for the new animal shelter.  It is felt that the animal welfare groups will be able to come together on the issues in order to move forward with the building of a shelter.  Commissioner Duvall noted that the county’s function is animal control.  We are not is the business of keeping animals for their lifetime.  We must make sure that the groups understand that the new animal shelter will not be a non-euthanasia facility. 
RECESS:  The chairman called a fifteen minute recess at 9:45 am.

Sheriff Geof Shepherd and Health Director Steve Smith were present for the next portion of the meeting.
EXPENSES

Summary of Proposed Expenditures:


General Government  
$  5.1 million


Public Safety
$  6.5 million


Economic & Physical Development  
$  0.6 million


Human Services
$  9.0 million


Culture & Recreation 
$  1.4 million


Education
$11.3 million


Transfers  
$  3.4 million

Total General Fund Expenditures
$37.3 million
Items of Note or Discussion:
· Computer replacements:  We are moving to a 4-year cycle for replacing computers.
· Junk:  $25,000 set aside to address the issue of handling junk, primarily junk cars
· Ongoing proceedings with Mustard Seed require funds in legal
· Register of Deeds:  The Register of Deeds has some personnel salary requests.  There was a short discussion about a salary increase request for the Register of Deeds.
· Housekeeping position:  There is a request for the addition of one housekeeping position as a result of the new library.
· The county is responsible for 14% of the transportation budget.
· Sheriff’s Office:  Sheriff Geof Shepherd was present during the discussion on the Sheriff’s budget.  Commissioner Guice requested that we look at the pay scale for officers in the Sheriff’s department that are in the lower end of the pay scale.  

· Patrol officers:  The sheriff is proposing to add an additional patrol deputy per shift by reorganizing and making use of the additional person that the board of commissioners had approved last year. 
· SROs - We are starting the fifth year of the grant; starting with this year, we are no longer obligated to continue to fund the SROs. 
· Vehicles:  6 replacement vehicles have been requested by sheriff’s department


The sheriff was thanked for participating and he left the meeting.

RECESS:  The chairman declared a five minute recess.

Continuation of Expenses:

· Emergency Management has requested a change from one part-time to full-time personnel.
· Fleet management program is in place, with Keith McCoy running the program.  There was some discussion on the amount of mileage that is put on county vehicles.  
· NC Forest Service:  A request has been made for a vehicle replacement. 

· Animal shelter:  There was discussion to set aside funds, but not fund the project yet.
· Building Permitting:  Request for a new truck in building permitting.  The building code is being changed by the state and we must purchase manuals for inspectors = $4,000.  
LUNCH BREAK:  Chairman called a 30-minute break for lunch at 12:00 pm.

· Cooperative Extension:  The county pays about 40% of the cost of the department.
· Health Department:  Steve Smith was present for the discussion on the health department budget.  
· There was discussion on nursing staffing.  The health department has requested four additional personnel; however, the manager has recommended approval of only one additional personnel.  Mr. Smith discussed his request for the three additional nurses, stating that he is okay with the managers’ recommendation and will address this issue again later.  The number of persons that are uninsured is a growing population, and Medicaid recipients are taking advantage of the services in greater numbers.  
· Preparedness position – they have not been able to find someone to fill the position at wages we can afford.
· 39% of funding is for the county to fund, the rest is paid by state and federal funds and grants.

Commissioners thanked Mr. Smith for his input.
· Social Services:  
· Public assistance:  Medicaid is huge = $1.7 million, 21% increase over last year’s budgeted amount.  This is a mandated program that must be paid no matter the amount; therefore, you want to be as accurate as possible when budgeting for this.  Prescription drug costs are a major factor for this.

· Veteran Services:  We provide an office for a person who comes in on a regular schedule

· Child Development:  
· In the past, a lot of budget money was being used for substitutes for when teachers needed to be out of the classroom.  They have requested removal of a partition to be able to see the children more easily to better use personnel staff. 
· The waiting list for children to enroll at child development is long because Transylvania County is at a level 4 (5 being the maximum).  
· Boys & Girls Club:  The recommendation is not to continue to fund the club.  We helped them last year as they were starting up, now they need to fund themselves.  The manager recommended, instead, that some funds ($5,000) go to KOALA since they now have a building program, and also for Volunteers in Medicine ($5,000), as they are growing.
· Parks & Recreation Department:  This department is high functioning and many of the programs are self supporting.  
· Rick Pangle will try to get community help to install restrooms at the Rosman softball field at Champion Park.  The manager recommended that we pay for half the costs since this is badly needed.

· Library:  There is a request for 9 additional staff.  The manager’s recommendation is for 4 library staff positions (beginning in October- 9 months) and the upgrade of 3 positions.  The manager handed out an analysis on estimated impact of the new library.   Mr. Antrim helped to get documentation on personnel for the library compared to other communities.  He came back with no recommendation because the figures were all over the place.  Since there was no recommendation, they looked at the areas where there was a need to have someone stationed.  Commissioners discussed the need for the number of staff recommended as opposed to any additional staff.  Commissioner Guice felt that there will be a larger number in the library at any one time; therefore, we will need the additional staff.  Since there will be more parking for the people who want to frequent the library, this will encourage more people to use the facility.

· Joint Preservation Commission has requested $2,000 and the Historical Society has requested $1,000; both were recommended.  Parks Commission requested $4,000 which was recommended.

· School debt service:  The school debt service was requested at $1.055 million and was recommended.

· SROs: $180,000 for SROs is recommended.  There was some discussion about the SROs.  
· Coaches’ and teachers’ supplements were discussed in previous years and already committed to.  

· Fees from fines and forfeitures appear to be sufficient to fund some of the things the schools want to do.

BREAK:  The chairman called for a 15 minute recess at 1:45 pm.  Steve Sacco from the Transylvania Times arrived for the following portion of the meeting.
Continuation of expenses:
· School capital outlay:  Request for $2.3 million; the manager’s recommendation = $1.84 million
· Transfers from general fund to specific funds were discussed
· Revaluation will be done on a 4-yr cycle after this coming revaluation, which is 5 years.  Transylvania County is doing revaluations in-house vs. using an outside company.  Money has been set aside to do the revaluation.  There are enough funds in reserve to do mapping.

· Silvermont:  We set aside approximately $30,000 each year for maintenance.
· Solid waste fund is at break even

· Solid Waste:  transfer from general fund recommended at $829,300

· Solid Waste attendants:  Solid Waste requested 2 additional personnel (solid waste attendants).  Manager recommends the addition of 1 position.  There was some discussion about the responsibilities of the personnel on site at the landfill.
· Solid waste landfill closure recommended at $381,000 so that we will have enough to pay for closures as we need them.  We will start to have to close cells 1, 2 & 3 soon, as they are reaching the maximum height allowance mandated by the state.
· Construction of Cell 5:  The manager has recommended that $500,000 be transferred to designated fund balance.
PERSONNEL ISSUES:

Headcount:  The chairman requested that we go through these items one at a time and decide on each as we go.  Commissioner Guice suggested that we could not make a decision until there was an opportunity to see the big picture the next day.  
· Total headcount change requests are 17 personnel:
Housekeeping
+ 1

Communications
+ 2

Health Department
+ 4

Library
+ 9

Solid Waste
+ 2

Emergency Management
+ 1

Tax Assessor
- 1

Sheriff
- 1

· Board of Elections:  
· Part-time elections clerk:  There was a request for a pay increase for 1 part-time elections clerk.  Sheila Cozart has researched the position statewide and has found that the position is paid less than the minimum across the state.  She recommended an increase to $12.26 (minimum of range); this is entry level.  Transylvania County has a policy that part time people are paid at the minimum of the range.  Commissioner Phillips commented that with 20 years of service to the county, perhaps the employee deserves some recognition and compensation.  Manager stated that we have a policy that we need to keep in mind.  There was some general discussion about increasing the salary.  The idea was that we were considering putting her at $12.97/hr. as opposed to $12.26.  This would address the inequity, but would not break the policy.  It was noted that the cost of living is automatic.  
Chairman Miller moved to pay the part-time elections clerk per the policy at $12.26 per hour, and go back to see what she should have been paid and compensate her for what it should have been, seconded by Commissioner Duvall.  
Commissioner Guice suggested that they wait to vote on the issue until they heard from the Board of Elections the following day.  The consensus was to address the issue now. 
The vote was unanimous.  
It was decided that they would accept the recommendation from the manager and personnel director for the difference in her pay.

· One-stop clerk pay increase:  There was consensus to accept Sheila Cozart’s recommendation. 
· Register of Deeds:  The register of deeds has requested an increase in salary.  The Institute of Government’s webpage has an evaluation of salaries for registers of deeds.  The personnel director looked at statewide minimums, maximums and averages of salaries for registers.  Other counties don’t compensate registers based on ROD Association.  The North Carolina statewide average is $52,474.  The average for similar sized counties is $47,471.  Mrs. Cozart recommended going to the average of $47,471.  Commissioners discussed the possibilities and the consensus was to look further into this and come back to the issue.
· Housekeeping:  This position is basically for the library, but will also be out in the county departments in general and will rotate with the other personnel.  After discussion, the consensus was to fund the position.

· Emergency management:  The request was for one temporary full-time position to go to a full-time administrative assistant.  There was a management position that went away last year; then we hired someone to help part-time to answer the phone and forward requests to the appropriate persons.  The consensus was to fund this.

· Soil & Water:  Request was for a part-time position to go to full-time at 27 hours per week. The consensus was to fund.

· Health department practical nurse:  There was consensus to fund the position.
· Animal shelter attendant:  The position would pay $9.42/hour for 20 hours per week.  It was noted that volunteers do not necessarily want to do this job, but want to do what they want.  The position would keep track of visits since there is someone there more often and see if the adoptions go up.  There was some discussion about this position.  The manager worried that we might lose the relationship with the different groups to get where we need to be with the animal shelter and to get their help with paying half of the cost of building the shelter.  The consensus was to keep this on the consideration list.
· Child development:  Upgrade of 1 position: consensus was to accept

· Library requests:  4 new positions, plus 1 going from 60% to 100%.  Commissioner Duvall felt this is a reasonable start, but Commissioner Phillips felt that 2-3 full time positions would be sufficient.  He feels it is better to err lower than higher.  Commissioner Duvall suggested that these be funded but not filled until we see what we need.  During the discussion that followed, Commissioners Chappell and Phillips stated that they would be happier with 3 personnel.  Commissioners Duvall and Guice suggested that we accept the manager’s recommendation. 
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the manager’s recommendation regarding library personnel requests, seconded by Commissioner Guice.  The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 2 (Commissioners Chappell and Phillips voting no).
BREAK:  The chairman called for a 15-minute break.

· Solid Waste:  Request was for 1 new position – sanitation equipment operator.  The issue is how effectively we use our people.  In addition to hauling leachate, there are several things going on at the same time; therefore, it is difficult to monitor the movements of the staff.  It was noted that there have been improvements made recently. 
Chairman Miller moved to staff this position and charged the manager to get overtime as low as he can.  Commissioner Guice seconded the motion, which carried with a vote of 3 to 2 (Commissioners Chappell and Phillips voting no).
· Revaluation:  Tax Assessor David Reid gave up 1 full-time position but now needs 2 part-time people.  The consensus was to approve his request.
· SROs:  $180,000 for 4 SROs funded by the county.  
· The 4 SROs are distributed as follows:


Rosman Middle = 1


Brevard Elementary = 1



Pisgah Forest Elementary = 1



Rosman Elementary and TC Henderson = 1 shared
· Brevard High School, Rosman High School & Davidson-River – SROs are funded by the state
· Brevard Middle – funded by the city
· Commissioner Duvall feels we need SROs in the high schools and middle schools, but is unsure if we need them in the elementary schools.  Commissioner Chappell agreed.  
· Commissioner Phillips was concerned about the pay scale of SROs and some discussion regarding SRO pay scale followed.
· There was discussion about how to resolve the issue.  Commissioners discussed the possibility of funding 2 positions and requiring the sheriff and schools to find money in their budgets to fund the other 2 positions, if they want them.  No decision was made and the chairman proposed to put this on the list for further consideration. 
· Pay for performance:  There was discussion about moving through the pay range (45% differential in range).  Chairman Miller asked what we could do to pay employees fairly, but not overpay them, yet to attract and keep good quality people. 
The chairman called for a dinner break at 5:45 pm.  The meeting reconvened at 6:20 pm
Continuation of discussions:

· Retiree health insurance:  Sheila Cozart explained to commissioners the process she followed to gather information about retiree health insurance and reported results of the survey the committee did.  The review group has recommended that an actuarial study be completed so that commissioners can have a better understanding of the long-term affects on the county.  She noted that if we do have retiree insurance, we would have to complete an actuarial study every two years anyway, per GASB 45 rule.  There are statistical models that can help us see what we would have to pay into the future.  The group discussed some of the possibilities, including a 401(k), a 457 Plan, a supplement to the retiree, etc. as options.  The consensus of the review committee was that there were not many concessions that could be made in order to help retirees. 
· Elections Director:  The commissioners discussed the request from the elections director for a salary increase.  It was estimated that her number of years of service was 24-25 years.
· Mrs. Cozart had prepared a salary comparison, as follows:    

Minimum
Maximum
Actual Avg.

State wide: 
 $33,477
 $51,462 
$39,618   
Similar sized counties: 
 $30,358 
 $46,869  
$34,097      
Transylvania County: 
 $32,554 
 $47,203
$43,451    
· Register of Deeds:  Commissioners discussed a request from the register of deeds for a salary increase.  The register’s current salary is $41,619.  
· Mrs. Cozart had also prepared a salary comparison for this position:  

Minimum
Maximum
Actual Avg.

State wide: 
 $40,042
 $61,324 
$52,474   

Similar sized counties: 
 $37,158 
 $54,935  
$47,471      
Transylvania County: 
 $37,150 
 $53,868
$41,619    

· During the discussion, Commissioner Duvall noted that the register of deeds is right on path moving through her pay range, and he felt that a raise would not be justified at this time.  After further discussion, the chairman proposed to leave the issue for now (including salary increase for elections director) in order to get further information before making a decision. 
CAPITAL EXPENSES:
· Capital for the Schools:  
· Priority list for capital projects:  The issue of capital projects for the school system seems to keep coming back year after year.  The manager reported that in the past we have asked for a prioritized list of capital needs, and were told that we should give them the amount of we would budget and they would prioritize their needs according to how it will be spent.  Discussion centered on how to resolve this issue.
· Computer replacement:  The county has gone to a 4-year cycle for computers; the school system is on a 3-year cycle.
· Rosman field houses:  One of the two field house structures (the coaches’ facility) at Rosman High School should be razed and rebuilt, but the other portion (the Pangle field house) could be renovated for a lot less than the requested amount.  There was discussion about what it would take to get the Pangle field house to be usable again; and commissioners estimate that about $1,000 would get it ready for next season.  The school board has requested a budget of $390,000 for tearing down both structures.  They want to add additional facilities to have a weight room, so they can move it out of the gym.  It was noted that renovations do not have to meet new seismic codes.  

· Commissioner Guice suggested that we approve project, and reimburse the school system as the work is completed and invoices are paid.  
· The chairman recommended that we take the field houses out until a study can be made giving the most cost effective suggestion. 
· Some of the capital requests we cannot control and have to fund; but there are others that we can have some control over.  The manager recommended that we approve certain projects and the school system will be reimbursed as those projects are done.  

· Lighting and cameras:  Discussion centered on the priority of security lighting or cameras for the schools/buses.  Commissioners decided to fund the bus cameras = $12,000.
· Capital projects:  It was suggested that we appropriate $1.4 million for capital projects that should be approved on a per-project basis.  The manager will bring a list of his recommended projects for the commissioners to review.  We need to send a clear message to the BOE that they must have a plan.
· Facility inspections:  Commissioners discussed the need to inspect facilities more regularly.  The manager reported that the building department has developed a new protocol to handle inspections for school facilities.

· County Capital:
· Voting machines:  There was discussion about funding the voting machines without knowing what will be needed in the future.  Reserve for voting machine replacements was recommended at $500,000 to be used if and when the state decides what machines will be used.

· Sheriff’s vehicles:  The 6 sheriff’s vehicles requested are all Crown Vics.
· Parking lot resurfacing/Courthouse renovations:  There was discussion about the need to resurface the drive and parking lot at the jail and communications’ facilities.  There was consensus to remove this project and put the money toward painting the courthouse (all at one time), making the courthouse renovations budget at $65,000.  Courtroom renovations would include security, new pews and other facility renovations.
· Space Needs:  
· Commissioners briefly discussed future space needs, including the following:
· 3rd floor of DSS 
· Issues regarding use of the old library 

· It was suggested that we might charge a fee to out-of-county card holders = $9,000 could be collected.  County residents must have use of the library at no charge.

· Major capital projects and how are we going to fund those:  $7.2 million for jail, plus an additional $4.1 million if we build a law enforcement center = $11.3 million.  There is $13.7 million in undesignated fund balance, not including the designated fund balance or the 20% required reserve.  If we spent $13 million on a jail/LEC (including property), then there would be no undesignated fund balance.
· Other issues revisited:

· Storage facility:  For the interim until a LEC is built, perhaps a metal building could be erected.  The question is where would we put it?  
· Rental facilities:  There was discussion on the need to get away from the use of rental facilities.
Commissioner Duvall moved to recess the meeting until Friday, June 3, 2005 at 8:00 a.m. at the Transylvania Activity Center, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.  The meeting recessed at 9:50 pm.

FRIDAY, JUNE 3, 8:00 AM, Activity Center

Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Vice Chairman David Guice, Commissioners Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, and Kelvin Phillips.  Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Personnel Director Sheila Cozart and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover

There was no member of the public or the media present.
Chairman Miller presided over the meeting and called the meeting to order at 8:10 a.m.  The meeting starting where it was left off the day before.
SPACE NEEDS STUDY ISSUES:

· Courthouse:  There was discussion on the possibilities for a new courtroom.  Commissioners were leaning toward putting a courtroom in the old administration building.  The next question would be to address the security of the area.

· Discussion centered on the use of metal detectors/wands in the courthouse to better secure the building.  It was generally felt that metal detectors should be used at the front entry and restrict the use of the side entry.
· Discussion then went to how to secure the prisoners and segregate them from the citizens.

· Move administration:  It was felt that the old library would probably be the best location to relocate the administration functions to.  There seemed to be a consensus to do this.

· Use of current administration building:  Discussion centered on using the administration building for a courtroom.  This idea is to be expanded further by staff.
· Law Enforcement Center:  The initial consensus was to move ahead with the idea of a jail/law enforcement center (LEC).  
· The sheriff’s office, Highway Patrol, and SBI, etc. will be located in the facility.  In addition, programming/population classification is extremely important and requires the necessary space to segregate populations.  
· The key is to find the land, which will not happen overnight.  We will need approximately 15 acres to accomplish this, which would give us secured areas and parking, along with space for the maintenance department, storage areas, etc.  We should assure that this is a long-range plan so that we will not be put in a position of having to do this again in 20 years.  
· We are talking with the City of Brevard to have them consider relocating to the LEC along with the sheriff.  Do we need a more formal meeting with the City of Brevard to see where they are on this idea?  Perhaps we should meet with city council.  The manager reminded the group that land becomes an issue if we add facility space for the City of Brevard.  
Commissioner Guice made a motion that we move ahead with the jail/law enforcement center project with the understanding that we have received information from the architect that the project costs will be approximately $11.3 million for bricks and mortar, and there is a potential that land will cost an estimated $3 million; and furniture and other similar costs are a given and will have to be established in the future.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and approved unanimously.
· There was clarification that probation and parole will be located at the courthouse.  Commissioners were in agreement that the county needs to get out of paying leases as soon as possible.

· Moving into a new LEC would free up the existing jail and sheriff’s facility for other uses.

· Other space needs projects:  
· Dental clinic:  The dental clinic and any other small clinics could be located on the third floor of DSS.  Perhaps grants could be obtained to fund the bricks and mortar and start up costs for a dental clinic.
· IT and server room space needs:  The manager feels that IT and server room space needs is our most immediate need, contrary to the space needs report prepared by Steve Allan.  IT Director Dean Landreth looked at a number of locations to see where we could put the IT area and has recommended that the best area for IT is on the third floor of the DSS building.  There was some discussion about the best use of the space on the third floor of DSS.  Both Chairman Miller and Commissioner Duvall feel that the third floor of DSS is an ideal space for health services.
· Chairman Miller suggested we use the basement of the old library for the server room and IT offices.  The manager read Steve Allan’s report that the basement would not be a very good place.  Commissioner Duvall disagreed, however, and felt that the library basement would be a great place and could be retrofitted.  
· Discussion moved to the use of the DSS basement area for the server room and offices.  We need to find a place where it can grow and not have to move in the near future.

· There was consensus to appropriate money in the budget for the project and to go forward with looking at the possibilities for the project, so that the manager can bring back some ideas.    
· Review of other items:  Review of the other items gives a $30.4 million cost to do all projects.  We can fund these projects as we go along or we can borrow money.  Borrowing will cost approximately $2.8 million annually in interest and require a tax increase of just under 7.8 cents.  The current budget includes IT offices and server, reuse of the old library, courtroom refurbishing, animal shelter, security issues, and health programs on the third floor of DSS = a total of $2 million.  
· Refurbish courtroom:  Following a discussion about refurbishing the current large courtroom, the consensus was to refurbish it.

· Animal shelter:  $0.6 million cost 
· Voting machine issue assumes the state makes a decision this coming year.  We should have money set aside, but not purchase machines until the decision is made.

· Budget:  We will need $34 million with inflation and taking into account that we have chosen to build a law enforcement center to do all the projects.  To borrow $25 million, it would cost $2 million per year for 20 years.

RECESS:  The chairman called a 20 minute recess at 9:50 a.m.
CAPITAL SPENDING
· Schools capital spending:  
· Funds will be depleted in three years at the current rate of spending. 
· Commissioners discussed how they can statutorily control capital spending by the school.  The manager read excerpts from County Government in North Carolina by Fleming Bell, pages 845 and 846.  There are three categories of capital outlay projects, including:
· Category I:  Projects include acquisition of real estate and construction and renovation of buildings.
· Category II:  Projects include acquisition or replacement of furnishings and equipment.
· Category III:  Projects include acquisition of school buses, activity buses, and other motor vehicles.
· Category I projects include acquisition of real estate and construction, and renovation of buildings.  In other words, we are responsible for the physical facilities of the schools.  Capital outlay appropriations may be allocated by specific acquisition, construction, or renovation project.  This would be most of the projects we have been talking about (all but about $700,000 of the budget).  
· Commissioner Duvall recommended that all Category I projects be done on a per-project basis.  Discussion followed.  
· Category II and Category III appropriations are allocated by the entire category rather than by individual items of equipment or furniture or by individual vehicles.
· The chairman reminded the group that there has been an improvement in the relationship between the board of education and the board of commissioners to be more open and honest.  
Commissioner Duvall moved that Category I capital allocations for Transylvania County Schools be on a per-project basis per the specifications of the Institute of Government (see above).  Commissioner Phillips seconded the motion.
During discussion, Commissioner Chappell asked for clarification that the athletic facilities were included in the Category I classification and was told that they were.

The motion was approved with a unanimous vote.
· Discussion about specific items in school budget:  (yellow highlighted items on spreadsheet)
· Paving for the Brevard Elementary sidewalk was not recommended.
· Security lighting = Category I:  There was general discussion about the best use of county dollars and agreement that the commissioners would like to see the lighting projects done rather than the security cameras.    
· Security cameras:  There was agreement that the commissioners do not want to fund the cameras.  (This was contrary to their original thinking during the previous meeting.)
· Rosman High School field houses:  The commissioners did not generally agree with the report from engineers regarding the field houses because it was not realistic.  It was felt that the one building could be refurbished and operational by the beginning of the school year; we could not rebuild by then.  The manager suggested that we appropriate some money and amend the figures once those costs come in.  We would pay only the amount of the bills; the remainder would come back to the county.  There was discussion about leaving the funds in the budget and letting the school system know that we need to have agreement on what will be done with the funds.  
· Security lighting and cameras:  After some discussion, the commissioners felt that the cameras and security lighting projects might be included in Category II.  If that is the case, we would need a commitment from the schools that they would do the lighting projects or, if not, we would not fund either project.  The manager suggested that we take the cameras out of the budget and add in the security lighting projects.  He will work on the numbers for this.  
· Commissioner Duvall suggested that we appropriate the $1.8 million to capital outlay, with the stipulation that the county will manage the Category I projects.  
Chairman Miller moved to accept the manager’s total capital outlay recommendations and continue negotiations prior to the public hearing, keeping in mind that the figures could be modified anytime prior to final adoption.  Commissioner Duvall seconded the motion, which passed with a unanimous vote.
· The manager made a call to Norris Barger, School Finance Officer, to clarify the issue about cameras and lighting at the schools.  According to Mr. Barger, the security lighting and cameras are Category I items because they are land improvements.  After some discussion, the commissioners disagreed with Dr. Sonna Lyda’s assessment that the cameras should be the school’s first priority.   
Commissioner Duvall made a motion to remove the cameras from the capital outlay budget, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously approved.
· Capital Projects in the Future:
· The major issue is how do we fund long term capital plans, plus fund the school capital outlay into the future?  Perhaps we should establish a savings program or something similar.  We have to start saving or we will have to borrow money in the future.  
· $500,000 from capital reserve for school next year reduces the fund to $1.2 million for future use.
· A tax rate of 48cents plus $2.1 million from total savings account will provide what we need for the coming year, but will drop the fund down for the future.  If we get the $2.1 million from a tax increase, that would increase the tax rate by 5.7 cents.  If we borrow $35 million for all of the capital projects identified in the space needs’ study, we would pay $21 million in interest over 20 years.
· Issues - schools, capital projects and ongoing expense:  We must reduce projected capital spending or find a way to finance those projects.  There was discussion regarding ways to scale back some of the capital projects in order to reduce the need to have such a large tax increase.  It was noted that an increase of 7.5 cents now would reduce debt service and the amount to be borrowed in the future.  
· The heart of problem is the increases in the jail/law enforcement center project:  $4.5 million was initially set aside in the fund toward the price to modify the existing jail, then another $4 million was set aside toward a new jail, then $2 million was added to the reserve, now we are looking at $14 million for the LEC complex.  Chairman Miller feels this put us into a crisis mode; however, Commissioner Guice feels that the space needs projects, especially the need for a new courthouse, put us in this situation.  

· There was discussion on the amount of tax increase that would be necessary to meet the county’s current needs and also position the county to be able to address its future needs.  The tax base ($3.670 billion) is stretched so we can’t expect more from it.  In general, commissioners felt that no increase would be irresponsible, but the chairman noted that the difficulty would be explaining the size of the fund balance and still increasing taxes.  
· 1cent = $360,000

· There was discussion about the possibilities of an increase in the tax base as growth happens.  There was also discussion about the possibility of creating power at the landfill.  The chairman stated that Land-of-Sky Regional Council is doing some research into that subject, but negotiations with NCDENR alone would take many years.
RECESS:  The meeting was recessed briefly and reconvened at 12:40 pm

The chairman handed out sheets of paper to get a feel for where we are on a tax rate increase.  The numbers were 2, 5, 5, 9 and 9, for an average of 6 cents.

FEES AND OTHER ISSUES

· Fees:  Commissioners reviewed fee structures as proposed.
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the manager’s recommended changes in the fee schedule, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously approved.
· EMS fees:  $300 to $350, $8.21 to $8.94 (Medicare rate) 
Commissioner Guice moved to accept the recommended EMS rates, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
· Elections Board request:  Mr. Paul Edwards addressed the board of commissioners regarding three issues:  
1) 
Facilities space needs assessment:  The Board of Elections (BOE) has a need for a new storage facility, and would like to see that project raised on the priority timeline.  (It is currently at the bottom of the list.)   The new voting equipment will cost approximately $500,000 and there is too much moisture in the current building to adequately protect the voting machines.  There is also a need for additional storage space.  The current building is 21’ x 31’, but the BOE feels that a building of about 24’ x 32’ would serve them better.  Commissioner Phillips stated that this size of metal building should cost approximately $20,000, but would not include air, insulation or other protections.  The building would need adequate heat and air, but does not have to be set at 72 degrees all the time.  However, there is a tech that is sometimes in there, and filing is in there.  
2)
Salary increase for part-time elections staff worker:  The BOE has recommended a salary increase for Nancy Pfeiffer who has worked in elections for over 20 years and is able to handle all skills.  She has been being paid at $11.25 for many years and is below the state average.  The BOE requests an increase to $14 per hour, which is $3,665 additional dollars per year.  The manager has recommended $12.26 per hour.  Commissioners Guice asked the personnel director what we should have been paying her, and was told that in today’s dollars the minimum in that position should be $12.26/hour.  He feels we should go back and pay her what we should have been paying her.  Commissioner Phillips mentioned that the position has a supervisory role during the one-stop voting times (a 3-week period).  Should they look at perhaps increasing the number of hours per year?  
3) 
Salary position of director of elections:  This request was not included in the budget proposal.  Mr. Edwards noted that a) the job duties and responsibility have changed a lot since the 2000 election, b) the accountability of the job is greater, c) data processing responsibilities are greater, d) the consequence of error is tremendous in this job, e) the salary doesn’t compare with other department heads in the county, especially some departments that are not required by law, f) it is a first line department head position, and g) position should pay what similar sized similarly-situated counties pay the department head.  The BOE requested an increase to $50,670.  

Sheila Cozart provided some information for review:

· A Maps study gave us the classifications that we have, including the ranges.  The IOG puts out a salary guide for counties to go by.  The pay grade is 23.  She has been elections director for 11 years.  


Minimum
Maximum
Actual Avg.

State wide: 
 $33,477
 $51,462 
$39,618   

Similar sized counties: 
 $30,358 
 $46,869  
$36,151      
Transylvania County: 
 $32,554 
 $47,203
$43,451    

· It was noted that this might be a classification argument, not a salary range argument.

BREAK:  The chairman called for a five minute break at 2:40 pm.
· Shelter Attendants:  Health Director Steve Smith was present for this portion of the workshop.  The budget has 20 hours/week split between 2 or more people.  
· Animal autopsies will now be the county’s responsibility.  
· Considering that the county’s function is animal control, will the animal welfare groups work with us on this?  The health director feels that they will as it stands today.  We are working with Dr. Brooks to define operational procedures at the shelter.  He thinks that it is important to them to get the two positions.  Commissioners Duvall and Guice feel that the continued cooperation of the animal welfare groups will be more tenuous if we don’t do this.  We also must keep in mind that we still have to build a new animal shelter.  
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the manager’s recommendation, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously approved.
· Register of Deeds request revisited:  Sheila Cozart did some research and looked through her interview notes.  The chairman offered the register a salary 5% above the minimum of the grade when she took the job, which was a 42.3% increase over her then current salary. 
Commissioner Duvall made a motion that there is not a justification for an increase in the salary for the register of deeds.  Commissioner Chappell seconded the motion and it carried with a unanimous vote.
· Board of Elections requests revisited:
· Part-time elections Clerk:  Commissioner Phillips moved to meet the request for $14 per hour and to follow up to fix what was not done in the past.  Commissioner Guice seconded the motion.  
Commissioner Duvall agreed with the need to make her whole, but felt that the county’s policy that part time help is paid at the minimum of range is valid and should be honored.  There was discussion about looking at the position and not the person.  The chairman was also concerned about moving outside the policy.  
The motion was approved with a vote of 3 to 2.  
· Elections Director:  Commissioner Chappell moved to leave the salary as is, seconded by Commissioner Duvall.  
During discussion, Commissioner Guice stated that it was unfortunate the way this issue came up.  The appropriate avenue was bypassed and the manager was not able to review the request before the budget workshop.  
The motion was approved with a unanimous vote.

· We need to address the classification issue with the board of elections.
· Fire Departments:  David McNeill and Gerald Grose were present for this discussion. Commissioners reviewed the budgets of each fire department.  Mr. McNeill has recommended the following budgets and calculated fire tax rates for the fire departments:


Balsam Grove
$54,100,000
$0.1391

Brevard
$570,000,000
$0.0248

Cedar Mountain
$96,000,000
$0.1015

Connestee Falls
$488,000,000
$0.0604

Etowah-Horseshoe
$9,700,000
$0.0316

Lake Toxaway
$1,205,000,000
$0.0305

Little River
$306,500,000
$0.0826

North Transylvania
$68,400,000
$0.0797

Rosman
$197,492
$0.0708
· Rosman:  David McNeill distributed document to explain Rosman’s request.  It was agreed to remove from their budget the tower that should be a joint item for multiple departments.   

· A new pumper/tanker is on order.  It will benefit them for rating purposes.  However, Mr. Grose and Mr. McNeill have a differing opinion from the Rosman Fire Rescue Department on the pumper/tanker.  Mr. McNeill recommended $12,000.
· Commissioner Duvall suggested that we tentatively take out tower at $25,000 until we have more information.

Chairman Miller made a motion to remove the cost of the tower ($25,000), recalculate the rate to .0708 ($197,492), and add $25,000 to the general fund to do this, and to get agreement with Rosman Fire Rescue (RFR).  This would be contingent on agreement with RFR, and if not, then we would put it back as originally requested.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  

· Little River:  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund.
· Connestee Falls:  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund.
· Cedar Mountain:  Special situations and going up by less than a penny.  They will be getting $28,000, plus maybe some additional funds from the state.  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund.
· Lake Toxaway:  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund.
· Balsam Grove:  This is a needy fire department.  Mr. McNeill noted that they need help with long term planning.  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund. 
· North Transylvania:  There was no objection to the proposed budget; consensus to fund.
Chairman Miller moved to accept the recommended fire tax rates for the remainder of the fire departments (except the ones already taken care of).  Commissioner Chappell seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
· SROs
· The breakdown for distribution of the current SROs is:


BHS – state

BMS – city


BES – share with PFE

PFE – share with BES


DR – state


RHS – state


RMS – 1 

PES – share with TCH


TCH – share with PES

· Discussion centered on the possibilities of how to handle SROs and how many we want to fund.  The manager stated that the county does get a benefit from the SROs during the summer months, and we should consider this during our deliberations.  Commissioner Guice suggested that we stay with the original proposal of 4 SROs.  After further discussion, Commissioner Phillips suggested that we find out if the one SRO in Rosman could be shared between Rosman High School and Rosman Middle School.  
Commissioner Guice moved to fund the SROs as recommended, seconded by Commissioner Chappell.

During the discussion, the chairman stated that the only way he could support this is if we look at it as if this will make a difference in the lives of the children.  Commissioner Phillips asked for measurable criteria with expectations enumerated that could be used to judge the programs effectiveness along the way.  
The vote on the issue was unanimous.

· Pay for Performance:
Commissioner Guice requested and moved to ask the Personnel Committee to look into future years and consider making an adjustment to perhaps 1%, 2%, and 3% for pay-for-performance increases, instead of the current 2%, 3% and 4%, seconded by Commissioner Duvall.

Commissioner Guice feels that we may get out of kilter if we don’t evaluate the pay-for-performance program.  There was some discussion on overall personnel costs.

 The motion was unanimously carried.  
· Tax Rate:
· Commissioners discussed the effects that certain rates would have in meeting the county’s budget requirements.
· Commissioner Phillips would like to do some thinking about this before making a decision.

· Issues discussed included the jail, the necessity of building a law enforcement center, security of the courthouse, etc.  
· Commissioner Duvall stated that a tax increase of 7 cents would cover our drawdown from reserves and allow us some flexibility to use funds toward capital needs for the schools and the county. 
· The chairman added that 7 cents would get us through the next 2 years, then it will be more clear as to what we will need for the capital needs we have remaining.
· The manager commented that, as a citizen, he would feel better to understand what the county’s future plans would be.  Maybe we should think high so that we don’t have to go to the public again in two to three years with another tax hike.    
Commissioner Duvall moved to raise the tax rate by 8 cents (making the rate $0.56), and to clear delineate why we have gone with that amount.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice. 
Commissioner continued their discussion about what this gives us.  It was noted that the increased revenues could be put toward future school and county capital needs.  Commissioner Guice added that a tax increase signals that we are aggressively addressing the county’s issues.  
After further deliberation, the motion was withdrawn.   

RECESS:  Commissioners took a five-minute recess to reflect on the issue.  The meeting was reconvened at 4:20 pm.
Chairman Miller moved to set the tax rate at 54 cents, seconded by Commissioner Duvall.  
During discussion, the chairman stated that commissioners could make another adjustment in a couple of years, if necessary. 
The vote was 4 ayes and 1 nay (Commissioner Phillips).  
The chairman mentioned that the decision to build a jail and law enforcement center at same time will free up additional building space. 
The manager will make the changes that have been incorporated and make appropriate changes to the block grant information, prepare what will be advertised to the public, and get the information to the commissioners.  We need to prepare something to explain the positions taken. 
The consensus of the group was to approve the proposed budget as recommended by the manager and as modified during the budget sessions.

The manager asked if there was anything that could have been done differently.  
· It was suggested that a Power Point presentation could be helpful to commissioners and staff by allowing the display of items on the wall.  
· Next year we could meet in the library meeting room, which would be more comfortable.  
· There was no time to prepare between sessions when the workshops are all day long for two days.  
· A synopsis of changes as they are made would be helpful.  
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Phillips moved to adjourn the budget meetings, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:40 p.m.
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